

Southeast New Mexico College 1500 University Drive Carlsbad, NM 88220 (575) 234-9200, Fax: (575) 885-4951

BOARD OF TRUSTEES MEETING MINUTES

Dat	te: 1	1/11/24	1																																												Т	yp	e	(of	1	M	ee	etir	ıg:					
Tim	ne: 6	:00 pm																																													v	7		F	Re	ec	gu	ıla	ar	_	ļ		٧	۷c	r
			NMC RM 153																																														;	S	p	e	ci	al							
	ard Member		☑ Chair, Tiffany Frintz ☑ Secretary,								١,	S	aı	al	n E	Bowman																																													
			☑ N	1emb	be	be	b	b	0	0)()()(е	er	.,	В	Bill	1	M	u	rr	il											[V	1	M	e	m	nk	06	е	r,	N	е	d	El	kii	ns	3											
				1emb	be	be	be	b	0	0)()((е	r	.,	N	1a	ırl	<	C	a	g	e	,																																				
Воа	ard Member	(s) abs	ent: Mark Cag	е																			_																																						
1)	Call to Or	der																																													T	im	ne	2:	6	3:(0(0	pm	1					
2)	Pledge of	Allegi	ance																																																										
3)	Establish	Quoru	ım – Roll Call																																																										
	Board Cha	air Tiffa	ny Frintz aske	d for	ra	ra	16	r			6	6	ć	a	1	n	10	n	16	er	nt	0	f	S	si	1	е	r	IC	е	to	h	or	n	0	r	ve	te	er	6	ar	n	S.	•																	
4)	Approve A	Agend	a																																																										
	N	Notion:	Ned Elkins		5	5	5	5	5	,	5	5	5	S	ie	90	CC	n	d		S	a	ra	ı	h		E	3	0	w	m	an									١	V	a	/S	:	0							Α	b	sta	iin	: (0			
	Bowman,	Murril	I, Frintz, and	Elkin	ns	ns	ns	n	1	1	15	15	•	S	,	۷	o	te	d	t	0	a	p	p)((0	۷	е	tl	ne	a	ge	er	n	da	а.																								
5)	Approval	of min	utes from the	pre	ev	v	V	V	٧	٧	V	V	,	į	ic	ol	us	S	m	e	e	ti	n	Ć	3		_		1(0/	14	12	02	2	4																										
	٨	Notion:	Sarah Bown	an	5	5	5	,	,	,	5	5	5	S	ie	90	CC	n	d	:	N	е	d	1	E		ŀ	(i	n	s											١	V	a	/S	:	0							A	b	sta	iin	: '	1			
	Bowman,	Frintz	, and Elkins v	oted	d t	t	lt	lt	t	1	t	t	t	1	0	6	ap	p	rc	٥V	/e	t	h	e	,	r	r	i	n	ut	es	. 1	VI	u	ır	ri	11	al	25	S	ta	ai	n	ec	1	r	on	١V	o'	ti	n	g.									
6)	Public Co	mmen	ts: None																													-																													
7)	Student C	overn	ment Represe	entat	ati	ti	ti	ti	ti	ti	i	i	i	v	/	e		N	or	16	è																																								

General Counsel: Lane Martin - unable to attend but had previously informed Dr. Beardmore that he had

- nothing to report.

 9) SENMC general status report: Dr. Kevin Beardmore
 - Updates on 2022-2025 Strategic Plan Goal 1 (Diversity and Commitment) held an Open Forum for campus on October 23; provided welcome and remarks at the SENMC Employee Appreciation luncheon at the Pecos River Conference Center on November 1; hosted breakfast at the Carlsbad Department of Development meeting on November 7 and SREB heard ideas on strategic planning; Goal 2 (Enrollment, Retention, and Graduation/Completion) met with the SENMC Higher Learning Commission Assessment Academy Team after their return from the October Roundtable in Illinois, October 23; provided opening remarks at the SENMC Assessment Day, November 8; Goal 3 (Community Engagement and Economic Enrichment) met, along with Dr. Monty Harris, with Laurie Bevins and Vanessa Lechon of the US Department of Energy to review progress on the five-year, \$11.7 million grant, October 25; published my latest newspaper/website article: "A Vision for 2030," October 29; welcomed 6th Grade Girls "Exploring the Possibilities" STEM workshop day at SENMC, sponsored by the American Association of University Women, November 1; met, along with Robert Trautner, Fire Science Coordinator, and Dr. Frosso Seitaridou, with the Fire Departments from Carlsbad and Artesia, November 5; attended the Carlsbad Department of Development Board meeting, November 7; met with Texas A&M Extension Office about partnership opportunities, November 9; Goal 4 (Building, Facilities, and College Foundation) answered questions on GO Bond 3 and the Trades x Technologies Building at the Carlsbad Municipal Schools Board meeting (and the Board voted in favor of a resolution supporting GO Bond 3), October 15; attended the Coterra Retreat for Educators in Houston, Texas, October 16-18; helped lead the SENMC Foundation Board meeting, where a soft launch for an initial campaign was planned, October 29; attended the Permian Resources Meet and Greet at the Carlsbad Country Club, October 30; participated in Hallowpalooza hosted at SENMC, with

hundreds of prospective students (in the 2030s) and their parents visiting, October 31; attended the Grand Opening of the SENMC Health Clinic, November 4; delivered GO Bond 3 and Trades x Technologies Building signs around the community, "repaired" signs after weather events, and picked up all signs known to me, October through November 6 (by the way, 57% of Eddy County voters were in favor of Bond 3); and Goal 5 (Independence of SENMC) Coordinated, with Andrea Dodson, the Strategic Planning Day led by the Southern Regional Education Board, November 7.

- A) Health Clinic Report Candace Byers, DNP: after an introduction by Dr. Beardmore, Dr. Byers spoke briefly about the newly opened SENMC Health Clinic. She said she is now able to see patients and thanked the Board of Trustees and SENMC for their support. She added the clinic has been granted a temporary license for 120 days. Before an annual license will be issued there will need to be an inspection, and the clinic will need to have seen four patients. She added that she and clinic staff (two employees) are excited to assist the firefighter cadets in learning to draw blood.
- B) **Grant Report Rocio Espinoza:** Ms. Espinoza is teaching this evening, so Dr. Beardmore shared her report (see attachment) of current grant activity at Southeast New Mexico College.

10) Old Business:

A) Ferrilli Contract – Dr. K Beardmore: The college has selected option (C), with some changes to the anti-solicitation language that have been reviewed and approved by Counsel, Lane Martin.

Motion: **Ned Elkins** Second: **Sarah Bowman** Nays: **0** Abstain: **0 Frintz, Murrill, Elkins, and Bowman** voted in favor of the motion to accept Option C.

- B) Lobbyist Procurement Dr. K Beardmore: Dr. Beardmore shared an independent contractor agreement from Minority Strategies, LLC (who made a presentation to the Board at its October meeting). He wondered if the Board wanted to move forward with this contract or seek other proposals. Trustee Ned Elkins stated he would like to see who else is out there. Dr. Beardmore said they will begin the search process.
- C) Auditor Selection Dr. K Beardmore: Dr. Beardmore provided summaries of the proposals SENMC received from two different companies. After some discussion they decided to move forward with the recommendation made by Drs. Beardmore and Volpi at the October 14 meeting. They have selected Jaramillo Accounting Group out of Albuquerque. They will do the audit for fiscal year 2023-2024.

Motion: **Ned Elkins** Second: **Sarah Bowman** Nays: **0** Abstain: **0 Frintz, Murrill, Elkins, and Bowman** voted in favor of the motion to approve the auditor selection based on the Administration's recommendation.

11) New Business

A) Capital Projects List – Dr. K Beardmore: Dr. Beardmore updated the Capital Projects lists (see attachment) based on results of the November 5 election and degree of progress on previously approved projects. The HVAC installation is finished, and the project is 95% complete. All that remains of this project is the programming. The construction phase of the building access project is also completed; programming for lockdown situations is pending. The updated capital projects list included providing dates for starting some proposed projects, among them a project to create campus access along Western Way. Dr. Beardmore said a dining hall project could be eligible for state funding and there is also a possibility of constructing a new Early College High School building.

Motion: Sarah Bowman Second: Bill Murrill Nays: 0 Abstain: 0 Frintz, Murrill, Elkins, and Bowman voted in favor of adopting the new capital projects list.

B) Monthly Financial Report – Dr. K Volpi (via Zoom) Before Dr. Volpi presented her report Dr. Beardmore clarified for the Trustees that at his direction, the income statement and balance sheets presented last month were for the purpose of reviewing the format of the report, so that when they had a chance to see the real thing they were not talking about the formatting. Dr. Volpi reviewed the financial reports for September 2024. These included copies of bank statements and various graphs. She then presented the September 30, 2024 financial statement and balance sheet created in the

format that was reviewed at the October Board of Trustees meeting. She clarified that the \$7MM Work in Progress (WIP) item on the balance sheet is the HVAC program.

Dr. Volpi has added the Ferrilli stabilization dashboard report to her monthly report. This is a snapshot of the progress they are making toward stabilization of various programs.

C) Quarterly Financial Certification – Dr. K Volpi (via Zoom): Dr. Volpi presented the first quarter 2025 financial actions report for the Trustees to review and approve for signing to send to the state.

Motion: Ned Elkins Second: Sarah Bowman Nays: 0 Abstain: 0

- Frintz, Murrill, Elkins, and Bowman voted in favor of approving the quarterly certification.
- 12) Executive administration staff reports or comments Representatives reported on the following:
 - A) Dr. Effrosyni "Frosso" Seitaridou, VP of Academic Affairs: Dr. Seitaridou presented a report with updates from five areas: Dr. Karima Mourhat (Social Sciences) collaborated with the Carlsbad Police Department to introduce students to new Al tools in use in the department.

Library Services (Samantha Villa) report that construction of the family study room is going well and appears to be on track. Additionally, Library Services were approved for an Early Childhood Center grant which will pay for most of the furnishings and supplies for the family study room.

In the Fire Science/EMT Department (Robert Trautner) the eight-week CFD EMT Basic class finished with five students testing for the National Registry EMT exam with an 80% success rate. The national standard for first-time success in 2023 was just 64%. The eight-week Advanced EMT courses expect testing to begin in January 2025.

Rick Wiedenmann (Natural Sciences and Engineering) took his Environmental Science class to the Pecos River to collect and analyze water samples. This data is part of the 15th Annual Rio Research Roundup, an international research project involving students monitoring water quality along the Rio Grande watershed from Colorado, New Mexico, Texas, and four Mexican states.

Mr. Wiedenmann has been invited to attend an NSF grant-funded workshop in June 2025 to cover techniques using CRISPR (genetic editing). The grant will provide for the needed equipment in the SENMC biology lab and be used in the classes on cellular and molecular biology.

The New Mexico State Police requested Mr. Wiedenmann's assistance in rescuing people from the recent flooding in Roswell, New Mexico. He and adjunct instructor Hoyt Maciain along with other search and rescue team members assisted in rescues and took people to the shelter at the Sheriff's Office.

The HLC Assessment Academy Team attended a Roundtable in St. Charles, Illinois in October. The team's purpose over the next four years is to support SENMC in improving and consolidating its assessment efforts and creating a culture of assessment throughout the campus. The team will lead various campus events starting with a faculty day of reflection on assessment on January 13, 2025.

- B) Dr. Karla Volpi, VP of Business and Finance: Dr. Volpi (via Zoom) reported that they have not been able to engage anybody to auction items that have been approved for disposal because the items are too old to be valuable. She said the only recourse is to throw them away as the college is not allowed to donate these things. Trustee Sarah Brown asked about recycling and offered to give Dr. Volpi names of places that offered recycling services. Dr. Volpi said she would check with the state to find out if this is permissible.
 - Dr. Volpi took this opportunity to report on her husband and thank everybody for their patience and support these past nine months, saying the college has been a "bastion of normalcy."
- C) Juanita Garcia, VP of Student Affairs: Ms. Garcia could not participate in the meeting, so Dr. Beardmore reported on her behalf spring registration is underway.
- Dr. Monty Harris, VP of Workforce Development and Community Engagement: Dr. Harris reported that the Community Education classes are going strong with great participation and positive feedback from the community. In spring they are planning a lineup of Spring Break camps for the kids, as well as some new adult classes. The spring schedule is set to be released in February 2025. In Workforce news, 5DT will be on campus this week to continue work on the simulators.

Dr. Harris, and instructors Fernando Santana and Dennis Blood visited Gillette College (Wyoming) to see their MSHA training which is funded by a state MSHA grant. They have offered to share their resources and SENMC plans to collaborate on developing underground training scenarios because most of the mines they train for are surface mines.

A new CDL class started today with another prepared to start as soon as this one finishes. Dr. Harris said the course fee assistance program appears to be making a difference in increasing enrollment in the program. The Course Fee Assistance program has been expanded to other SENMC programs that result in a license or industry recognized credential. Dr. Harris will meet later this week with Zaira Safar of the state Workforce Connection office to discuss how they can work together. There is a possibility that the state can pick up the remaining 5% of the course fees that SENMC's program does not cover.

Several people on campus have access to the NCCER resources and are finding that the curricula are comprehensive and will be useful in developing programs.

- 13) HR Report: Steven Gonzales, HR Director: The SENMC employee count is at 249 as of November 5, 2024. Mr. Gonzales introduced Deanna Ybarra, a new Human Resources representative. There are currently three faculty vacancies and ten staff vacancies. November 2024's Employee of the Month is Darlene Williams, Custodial Worker, Senior.
- 14) Employee representative comments (optional)
 - A) Faculty: Zane Biebelle shared that they are planning an event for the first week of December, an SENMC Pop Up Course Boutique (the theme is bubbles). The idea is to make people aware of the spring course offerings that are not required classes. There will be food and prizes and students will receive tickets from the instructors they visit. She said if this is successful they may expand it to the high school students. She added that this idea came from the Honors Conference she attended two weeks ago.

Rick Wiedenmann invited people to attend a presentation on Saturday, November 16 by a researcher from Texas A&M University who has been monitoring air quality in Loving, New Mexico, and nearby areas. The presentation will include a question-and-answer session and refreshments.

- B) Administrative Staff: None
- C) Classified Staff: Maria Quintana, Classified Staff president, reported that Grant Services was the winner of the Halloween door decorating contest with its "Beetlejuice" theme. The staff received a traveling trophy and \$100. Classified staff are currently organizing the annual Thanksgiving potluck.
- 15) Board comments:

Sarah Bowman took a moment to say happy veteran's day and remember her father's legacy of 22 years in the Air Force. He passed away last December. Ned Elkins said he has always focused on the institutional progress and how proud they are as a Board of everybody (and what they've done). He said there have been a lot of comments recently about how important the college is to this community. "The community is noticing what you do." Tiffany Frintz echoed Dr. Elkins comments and said it seems people are waking up to what the potential is here. She wished everyone a happy holiday season and thanked everyone for attending.

16) Announcement of next regular board meeting:

Date: December 9, 2024 Time: 6:00 pm Place: SENMC Room 153

17) Adjournment – Board Chair Tiffany Frintz adjourned the meeting at 7:14 pm.

Approved

Sarah Bowman, Secretary

Date